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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 16th December 2008, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mr   C Howell  (Deputy Mayor)




Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   D Atherley 




Mr   C Elsmore 




Mr   P Kay




Mr   C Lusty




Mrs H Lusty




Mr   R Phelps




Mrs N Hughes
Also present:

District Councillor
Mr D Riley

PUBLIC FORUM
There were no members of the public present and the Public Forum closed at 7.02pm.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Thorne, Weston and County Councillor Chamberlain.

186.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Elsmore expressed a personal interest in item 192.

187.  TO APPROVE MINUTES
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 25th 
November be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr R Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

188.  MATTERS ARISING

The Clerk reported that the item raised by Mrs Duggan at the Public Forum on 25th November had been raised with the Highways Authority and will be on the agenda of the January meeting of the Highways committee.  In the meantime Mrs Duggan has been given access to the use of a speed gun by the Highways Authority.  A number of letters have also been written by local residents expressing concerns about speeding vehicles.

Cllr H Lusty asked if there had been any response from the District Council to Mr Ball’s letter about changes to arrangements at the Coleford Recycling Centre.  The Clerk said that the County   Council appreciated that vehicle restrictions introduced to exclude commercial waste was causing some difficulties for householders who used larger vehicles.  The present arrangements would be reviewed at the end of a three-month period.

189.  BUDGET AND PRECEPT FOR 2009/2010

Members noted the proposals for the 2009/2010 Budget and Precept.

The Clerk reported that the precept for next year represented an increase of just below 2.5% which was well within the current rate of inflation.  Within the budget for 2009/2010, the only major proposals for increases were under the headings of Grants and King George V Pavilion Improvements.

Cllr Elsmore suggested that it would be useful to set aside a larger budget for Town Events in order to help traders overcome the anticipated disruption caused by extensive road works in 2009.

It was proposed that the sum of £5,500 for Community Projects in earmarked Reserves in the 2009/2010 budget be reduced to £3,500 and the sum of £1000 for Town Events be increased to £3000.


Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr R Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

It was proposed that, with the above amendment, the Budget and Precept for 2009/2010 be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay

Seconded:  Cllr R Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

The Council thanked the Clerk and Deputy Clerk for their excellent work in putting the budget together.

190.  KING GEORGE V RECREATION GROUND

Mr Thornton of Paul Thornton Building Design presented proposals for the redevelopment of the pavilion at the King George V Playing Fields.  Members noted the additional facilities that redevelopment would provide.

Member’s views were generally very favourable.  In answering members’ questions, Mr Thornton confirmed that he had a good track record of experience in delivering similar building projects.  He also said that wherever possible it was proposed that materials would be recycled on site in construction of the new facilities.

The Clerk said that £30,000 had been set aside in the 2009/2010 budget towards the cost of the project.  Applications for grants would have to be made for the majority of the cost of the project.

It was proposed that the Council should employ Mr Thornton as a consultant and that the plans be approved. It was agreed that the project should be passed to the Amenities Committee to manage the project. 

Proposed:  Cllr Atherley

Seconded:  Cllr C Lusty


The Proposal was agreed unanimously.  

191.  COLEFORD TOWN FLAG

Members noted that the Union Flag flown on the clock tower was damaged and had been replaced.  The Clerk reported that in the process an option had been considered for the purchase of a Coleford Flag bearing the town’s Coat of Arms.

After discussion, members generally agreed with the principle of having a town flag, providing the cost was reasonable.  The Clerk said that one quote of £600 had been obtained.  It was agreed that further quotes should be obtained along with indications of durability before a final decision was taken.

Cllr Kay said that some damage to the Union Flag could be attributed to the close proximity of some Christmas decorations and this could be avoided in future years by better planning. 

192.  BUS SHELTER AT BROADWELL CROSS

The Clerk reported that the County Council were prepared to make a grant of £2,000 for the provision of a bus shelter at Broadwell Cross and that the money had to be spent before the end of the financial year.

After discussion, it was proposed that the grant should be accepted and that the Clerk should obtain quotations for the work of installing a bus shelter.


Proposed:  Cllr R Phelps

Seconded:  Cllr Atherley


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Cllr Howell recommended that the residents in the area be informed of the intention to site a bus shelter at Broadwell Cross.

193.  OFFICE AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

Members noted the report and recommendations made by the Committee. After discussion it was proposed to:

Accept the recommended response to the Code of Conduct consultation.

Make a grant of £250 to the Forest Health forum.


Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr R Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously. 

Cllr C Lusty left the meeting at 7.45pm.

194.  PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted and accepted the decisions of the Planning Committee meeting held on 25 November 2008.

195.  REPORTS FROM MEMBERS

Cllr Howell reported that he had attended a number of meetings:

2nd December.  District Council Assessment sub-Committee.  There had been 6 meetings of this sub-Committee during the year but in only one instance had a case arisen in which it was judged further investigation was required.

8th December.  Attended a District Council Standards Committee meeting (3.5hrs!).

10th December.  Attended a District Council Parish and Town Council meeting which had been very constructive.

12th December.  Attended a Partnership meeting at which the Community Enterprise Centre was discussed.  The planning application for the centre is due to be considered on 22nd January 
2009.

Cllr Atherley said he had attended an NHS meeting on 22nd November at the Forest of Dean College where the subject of mental healthcare had been discussed.  He said that the subject had been well received by the audience.  Information about the Patient Advice and Liaison Service had been distributed and he passed this on to members.

Cllr Elsmore said he had attended a useful recent meeting of the Bells Foundation.  He also reported that the NHS dentist practice at Lydney had closed its books, but would re-open for new patients in January 2009.

Cllr Elsmore said that there would be a meeting to discuss ambulance provision on 6th January 2009.

Cllr H Lusty said she had attended the presentation at the Council Offices of the proposed road works programme in Coleford.  She said it had been a very good presentation and thanked the Clerk and Deputy Clerk for their work; however it was disappointing that more people had not turned up.

Cllr H Lusty also said that the interviews for the headship of St. Johns School would take place in January 2009.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said she had attended a very successful fundraising Christmas event in support of the Great Oaks Hospice which had been well attended.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said that it appeared that TARMAC was seeking to expand the area of extraction from the Scowles Quarry by an area of about 20%.  This was in line with permissions already granted.

The Mayor reported that she had recently attended the Phyllis Lewis art exhibition at the Dean Heritage Centre.  She had also attended the Coleford FC Christmas disco and the Great Oaks Hospice event.

The Mayor said she had also attended the District Council Parish and Town Council meeting.  It was apparent at the meeting that there were many concerns about contentious planning applications within the district.  It was also clear that the District Council would like to cascade the costs of some services down to town councils. Some services faced cutbacks and others may be closed. The Tourist Information Office was thought to be under threat.  The mayors of the four towns had agreed that regular meetings between themselves were useful and this would continue.

The Mayor said that she had attended an evening town walk with some of the cabinet members of the District Councillors.  She was disappointed that no notes were taken during the walk and there appeared to be a lack of awareness of areas of responsibility displayed by the District Councillors.

The Mayor thanked the Christmas Lights Committee for their efforts in putting on this year’s display.

196. DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORTS  
Cllr Riley said he had also attended the town walk and was surprised that notes had not been taken.  He promised to pass on comments regarding necessary maintenance and repairs.  He also said that he understood the Tourist Information Centre may be relocated.

Cllr C Lusty rejoined the meeting at 8.10pm.

197.  CORRESPONDENCE
Members noted the list of items of correspondence for the month of November 2008.

198.  PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments due for the month of December and it was proposed that they be paid.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay

Seconded:  Cllr R Phelps

199.  CHRISTMAS CLOSURE

It was proposed and agreed unanimously that the Council Office would remain open until lunchtime on Christmas Eve and then close until Monday 5th January 2009.

The Clerk said that she would be available to take emergency calls on her mobile phone during the period of closure.

The meeting closed at 8.20pm
.
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